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Development for Africa is fraught with a multiplicity of exogenously generated ideas, 
models and research paradigms, all with the purported goal of ‘alleviating’ or bringing 
about ‘the end of poverty … in our lifetime’ (cf. Sachs 2005). This discourse, which 
like fashion, goes round in circles, is carried on mainly by ‘development’ agents and 
‘experts’ (mainly social and pseudo-social scientists moonlighting through 
consultancies) and who often limit the question of development to the problematic of 
achieving growth or ‘the end of poverty’ within the context of neo-liberal economic 
principles. Notwithstanding the rise of ‘alternative development’ thinking and 
practice, the problem is rarely studied in a holistic manner. This is especially true of 
Africa, where problematic ‘expectations of modernity’ (Ferguson 1999) have 
engendered technicised, disembedded, depoliticised and sanitized approaches to 
‘development’ as a unilinear process of routinised, standardized, calculable and 
predictable practices (Ferguson 1990). There is more emphasis on teleology and 
analogy than on the systematic study of ongoing processes of creative negotiation by 
Africans of the multiple encounters, influences and perspectives evident throughout 
their continent. Africans are actively modernizing their indigeneities and indigenizing 
their modernities, often in ways not always obvious to scholarly fascination with 
dichotomies. 

One of the important aspects of economic growth and development is investment in 
human capital, or more simply put, investment in education. But education is not just 
the inculcation of facts as knowledge but also a set of values that in turn appraise the 
knowledge being acquired. When the values are not appropriate for progress as 
understood by those who have sacrificed in pursuit of that education, the knowledge 
acquired becomes a cosmetic irrelevance. Using the example of African 
communication researchers educated in tune with exogenously induced (largely 
Western) cultural values, I argue that communication research steeped in western 
expectations of modernity (Ferguson 1999) has only resulted in mimicry and 
insensitivity to the very socio-cultural realities necessary for effective communication 
and the negotiation of change and continuity (Nyamnjoh 2004a&b). The result is that 
the knowledge needed for African development is rendered irrelevant by the 
dysfunctional set of values imbibed and reproduced by African ‘communication 
researchers’, ‘development experts’ and the policymakers they influence (Moemeka 
2000; Okigbo & Eribo 2004). In this regard, domesticated development in Africa is 
greatly hindered, even as the evangelicals of universalism claim ever more mileage 
and converts for their one-best-way development model. Hence, the need to seriously 
revisit the dominant epistemological underpinnings of prevalent development research 
and assumptions, that are not always sensitive to the complex realities, predicaments 
and expectations of Africans as laboratories for negotiating conviviality amongst 
competing traditions, identities and ideas of progress (Nyamnjoh 2004a&b, 2005a). 



For over five decades Africa has attempted to build ‘nation-states’ and pursue 
development along the path traced out by Western experience. The continent’s post-
colonial leaders have been persuaded by arguments which present the ‘nation-state’ as 
the only form of political unit ‘recognized’ and ‘permitted’ in ‘the modern world’ 
(Smith 1986:230; Deutsch 1969:171-2; Wallerstein 1964:4), and the modernisation thus 
inspired as the unilinear route to development. Today, as xenophobia and autochthony 
claim centre stage even as globalisation is celebrated, researchers are unanimous that 
the attempt by African states to build ‘nation-states’ or to develop ‘à l’européenne’ has 
met with little success in the short term), and that from current trends, there is hardly 
any reason to think that things would be different in the long term. This paper sets out to 
examine the workable link forward between communication research and development 
in Africa. But to do this properly, it first tries to answer why development has failed to 
occur despite multiple efforts and to evaluate the sort of communication research that 
has had little success in the African continent. 

This contribution highlights two factors responsible for the failure of both 
communication research and development to make a positive and sustained impact on 
Africa in the last 50 years. The first factor is that the continent has relied on a notion of 
development and on development agendas that are foreign to the bulk of its peoples 
both in origin and objectives, and that have not always addressed the right issues or 
done so in the right manner. The second reason is that development communication 
researchers have adopted research techniques designed to answer to the needs of 
Western societies and which do not always suit African cultures or societies that are in 
the main rural and non-literate. This means that for most of the time communication 
scholars have either been asking the wrong questions altogether or asking the right 
questions to the wrong people. The paper seeks to establish to what extent 
communication researchers and the media have been willing colluders in 
modernisation, trying to convince local people that this is good for them, the right thing 
to do, the central value, the one-best-way. It contends that the communication scholars 
have hardly had the financial, cultural and intellectual independence to set their own 
agendas in the service of the African masses. 

The exogenously induced development agendas have often established an 
inappropriate sense of problems. Good communication has been presented as a means 
of being able to break through blockages (backward attitudes and practices—customs, 
traditions, and philosophies) with knowledge. The question as to whose knowledge for 
what purpose has seldom been asked. The assumption has been that there can never be 
any such thing as the transmission of wrong (inappropriate, unwanted or unsolicited) 
knowledge through the media by agents of modernisation. Few ever query whether the 
knowledge is correct; as the government, development agencies and the development 
expert have the same idea that they know best the people’s problems and what to 
prescribe as solutions. Little or no attention is paid neither to background or indigenous 
knowledge nor to the need for active local participation in the conception, design and 
execution of development projects. 

Even today when some may claim the situation is better, the attitude remains 
that of coming from the outside and knowing what is best in matters of local 
development. As Kasongo (1998:116) has argued, even when some participation by 
intended beneficiaries is claimed, this is usually ‘token’, ‘mobilised’ or ‘directed’ 
participation by external agents. As he writes, ‘the much publicised participation of 



the intended beneficiary communities in their development takes but the form of 
selecting between choices already established by the benefactors. The Key decisions 
regarding what the projects will deliver to the communities thus purported to be in 
need, remain prerogatives of the benefactors’ (Kasongo 1998:25) This illusion of 
choice and participation is well captured in the illustration: ‘You will now decide for 
yourselves by majority vote. Do you want a clinic, a school or a bore hole?’ (Kasongo 
1998:115). Nothing seems to start from the base, or from grassroots research, even 
when those targeted by behaviour and attitude change communication are at the 
grassroots. There is much talking at, talking on, talking past and talking to, but little 
talking with the African masses targeted by the media and research evangelists. 

Thus it is hardly surprising that many attempts at development have been an 
utter and unmitigated disaster year after year for five decades, and that today Africans 
are by every standard much worse off than they were in the 1950s (Nyamnjoh 2005b; 
see also various UNDP human development reports). The pursuit of modernisation and 
consonant World Bank and IMF strategies for development have proved inappropriate 
in Africa; indeed, it has been argued that this pursuit has served to excuse Western 
penetration and exploitation. I remember arguing in 1994, invited to present a paper on 
sustainable development, that this idea (or any of its other aliases) was another World 
Bank initiative, and that there was little reason for optimism that things would work this 
time, especially as when examined in detail the whole idea of sustainable development 
was nothing but modernisation theory in camouflage. For one thing the agenda was still 
from ‘experts’ outside, which meant that the targeted populations might not have had 
the opportunity to scrutinise and prioritise it. Sustainable development stressed long-
term effects, how to go about things in order to guarantee success and accountability, 
but was mute on the why of all this. The basic assumption here, like in modernisation 
theory, was that ‘modern’ or ‘forward looking’ people act in a rational and informed 
manner and that success inevitably results from careful planning. This ‘rationalist and 
positivist’ approach where everything can be measured and uncertainty eliminated is 
hardly a reflection of real life. 

This obsession with calculability not only mistakes short-term effectiveness for 
long-term effects, its focus is often too narrow to recognise other forces at play, as it 
assumes that only what can be counted counts. This quantitative obsession in which 
quality is sacrificed as unmarketable has not exactly departed with the new initiatives 
around millennium goals and poverty eradication.  These are clearly standards set by 
the World Bank and like-minded others schooled to limit indicators of scientific 
rationality to the mathematical and the statistical for measuring success in the battle 
against poverty. Not only is there the possibility that the wrong things will be measured 
(which has been largely the case with modernisation in its various guises), but implicit 
is the assumption that should sustainable development or poverty eradication fail to 
materialise, the blame could be assigned to the inability of the backward-looking people 
targeted by development initiatives (structural adjustment programmes, poverty 
reduction strategy papers, millennium development goals, etc.) to free themselves of 
constricting customs, false beliefs and unaccountable governments, and to embrace 
good governance and the rational culture, the one-best-way of managing social change 
as ‘successfully’ experienced in the prescriptive West. For example, Summers and 
Thomas (1993:243) argue in support of the World Bank and IMF that ‘nations shape 
their own destinies’ and ‘poor domestic policies, more than an unfavourable external 
environment, are usually to blame for development failure.’ Supported and financed by 



the World Bank and the IMF, it is hardly surprising that such neo-liberal attempts to 
minimise the impact of external forces and unequal power relations amongst states 
guarantee that globalisation shall, its rhetoric of flows and flexible mobility 
notwithstanding, ensure that devalued African labour does not graduate from their 
geographies of poverty that flexible accumulation makes possible for multinationals to 
exploit with impunity (Amin 1997a&b 2005). 

 


